CREEK COUNTY RURAL WATER DISTRICT #2
BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING

August 9, 2016
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 p.m. by Harvey Morris, President.  The roll was called and a quorum was recognized.
BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT:                                               BOARD MEMBERS ABSENT:

Harvey Morris, President




    Larry Bayouth, Secretary

Charles Volturo, Treasurer

Pat Scott, Member





Bill Martin, Vice President

Roy Kirby, Member

Bergen Young, Member














 EMPLOYEES & GUESTS PRESENT:
District staff: Dorothy Greek, Manager: Cindy Hubbell, Admin. Asst.: Marty Lademann, Field Supervisor, Rick Petricek, Engineer with Poe and Associates, Erik Enyart, Tanner Consulting

2. ENGINEERS REPORT 
A. Rick Petricek. Rick discussed progress on the Creek 2 improvements.  Maguire Iron is building the bowl            portion of the water tower.  It will be constructed on the ground and lifted into place by a crane.  One of the Maguire Iron workers suffered a heat related incident on his first day at work; he got too hot and was dehydrated.  Rick is following up on this occurrence. Rick also reported an employee of Cherokee Pride was injured and received stitches. OSHA has been investigating the incidents. Charles Volturo recommended a third party, an impartial company, ex-ray the welds on the new tower.  Rick replied that he would talk to Jay Cobb and see what is required by the specs of the job.   The waterline near the Kiefer School is almost complete and Rick thinks the improvements should be complete by the time school starts.
B. Discussion/vote on Pay Request #3 in the amount of $297,089.32 for Maguire Iron, as recommended by Rick Petricek,  Project Engineer.
 Motion by Bill Martin, second by Charles Volturo, to approve  Pay Request #3, for Maguire Iron, in the amount of $297,089.32, as recommended by Rick Petricek, Project Engineer. 

 For: Martin-yes, Kirby-yes, Volturo-yes, Young-yes.  Against: None

Motion carried.
C. Discussion/vote on Pay Request #2 for Cherokee Pride Construction in the amount of $204,656.60.  
Motion by Charles Volturo, second by Roy Kirby, to approve a Pay Request #2, in the amount of $204,656.60 for Cherokee Pride Construction, as recommended by Rick Petricek, Project Engineer.
For: Martin-yes, Kirby-yes, Volturo-yes, and Young-yes. Against: None

Motion carried. 

D. Discussion/vote on Pay Request #3 in the amount of $217,747.50 for Kalka Construction.
Motion by Bergen Young, second by Charles Volturo, to approve  Pay Request #3, in the amount of  $217,747.50 for Kalka Construction, as recommended by Rick Petricek, Project Engineer.  
For: Martin-yes, Kirby-yes, Volturo-yes, and Young-yes.  Against: None.
Motion carried
E. Discussion/vote on Pay Request #1 in the amount of $11,913.19 for Jerry’s Excavation, Inc.  as recommended by Rick Petricek, Project Engineer.
Motion by Bill Martin, second by Bergen Young, to approve  Pay Request #1, in the amount of $11,913.19 for Jerry’s Excavation, Inc., as recommended by Rick Petricek, Project Engineer.
For: Martin-yes, Kirby-yes, Volturo-yes, and Young-yes. Against: None.  Motion carried.
F. Discussion/vote on Pay Request #2 (July) in the amount of $56,731.20 for Poe & Associates, Inc. as requested by Rick Petrick 

Motion by Bergen Young, second by Roy Kirby, to approve  Pay Request #2,  in the amount of $56,731.20 for Poe & Associates, Inc., as requested by Rick Petrick. 

For: Martin-yes, Kirby-yes, Volturo-yes, and Young-yes. Against: None

 Motion carried
G. Discussion/vote on Pay Request #3 (August) in the amount of $50,314.31 for Poe & Associates, Inc., as requested by Rick Petrick 

Motion by Bill Martin, second by Charles Volturo, to approve  Pay Request #3, in the amount of $50,314.31 for Poe & Associates, Inc., as requested by Rick Petrick. 

For: Martin-yes, Kirby-yes, Volturo-yes, and Young-yes. Against: None

Motion carried
H.  Discussion/Vote on proposal and cost estimate from Brent Hutchins, with EFI, on variable frequency drives for a price of $17,604.00.
 Motion by Charles Volturo, second by Bill Martin, to approve the proposal and cost estimate from Brent Hutchins, with EFI on variable frequency drives for a price of $17,604.00, to be paid out of the Short Lived Asset Fund of the District.

For: Martin-yes, Kirby-yes, Volturo-yes, and Young-yes. Against: None

Motion carried.

G. No update from Mike Phillips on the Scada System.
.

3. VISITORS’ BUSINESS:  
Erik Eynart, Tanner Engineering, was present to discuss the request for a restricted waterline easement located in the SE/4, SE/4 of Sec. 14, T17N, R12E, Tulsa County, for the Glenpool Center South Development. 
Discussion and vote on acceptance of Restricted Waterline Easement 

Motion by Charles Volturo, seconded by Roy Kirby, to approve the  request for a restricted waterline easement located in the SE/4, SE/4 of Sec. 14, T17N, R12E, Tulsa County, for the benefit of the Glenpool Center South Development. 

For: Martin-yes, Kirby-yes, Volturo-yes, and Young-yes.  Against: None

Motion carried. 

4. EXECUTIVE SESSION
A. Vote to enter into Executive Session. Cindy Hubbell and Marty Lademann were invited to stay. 
B. The Board will conduct an executive session pursuant to Title 25, Oklahoma Statutes, Section 307 (B) (3) concerning the purchase or appraisal of real property or an interest in real property. 
Motion by Charles Volturo, seconded by Bill Martin, to enter into Executive Session at 6:20 p.m.

For: Martin-yes, Kirby-yes, Volturo-yes, Young-yes.  Against: None

Motion carried. 

C.Motion by Charles Volturo, seconded by Bergen Young, to end Executive Session at 6:45 p.m.

For: Martin-yes, Kirby-yes, Volturo-yes, Young-yes. Against: None. Motion carried
. 

The Board did not entertain any motions while in executive session.  
5. WATER AND FIELD REPORT:  

The air conditioner at the Tulsa South Pump Station has been repaired.  During the recent storm, the electricity was off at the Kellyville pump station for 36 hours.  The generators ran the entire time, and no one called about lack of water or low pressure.  Marty thanked the Board for having the foresight to install generators at the pump stations. Charles suggested that we also install a generator at the district office.  A natural gas generator was discussed, (the office is total electric), but natural gas is stubbed off at the shop behind the office. 





Marty reported that Creek Nation Housing Authority is providing meters to a few different individuals. 
Marty made several reports on the progress of the different improvement projects going on in the district. 

He also reported that the base of the cone has been installed at the tower site.  Marty is concerned that a particular contractor has done a lot of work, but has not done a single tie in. His concern is that this may cause customers to be without water for a longer period when the tie ins are made.
The subject of the white water pipe being exposed to sunlight for more than 3 months was brought up.  Per terms of the contract, the pipe is not supposed to be exposed for longer than 3 months. Dorothy will confer with the engineer about it. 
6. CONSENT AGENDA BUSINESS:

            6a. Regular Meeting Minutes of 7/12/16.
            6b. Treasurer’s Report (pages 2 thru 5) 

      
6c. Accounts Payable Report (pages 6)
      
6d. Transfer of Benefit Units & New Taps (page 7) 
Discussion/Vote:  The board members reviewed and asked questions regarding the Consent Agenda Business.
On page 2a., the question was ask “ why did we not receive money from USDA in to our account?   And why did we not pay checks to approved vendors?”  Dorothy stated “Ricky Riley was not in his office and we could not get his approval to pay our contractors. We could not get in touch with anyone in that office.”  
Motion: by Bill Martin, seconded by Charles Volturo to accept the Consent Agenda Business 
For: Young-yes, Martin-yes, Kirby-yes, and Volturo-yes. Against: None

 Motion carried.
7.  PREVIOUSLY KNOWN BUSINESS OR OLD BUSINESS: 
Question: Where do we stand on the Telemetry business?
Answer:  We are waiting on Mike Phillips to give us an update.

8.  UNKNOWN BUSINESS OR NEW BUSINESS:  
A. Discussion/vote on approval of DEQ Permit #WL000072160549, for the construction of 4,206 linear feet of six inch PVC for potable water line; it will serve the Timber Creek addition. This is part of the N/W4, S/W4, SEC34-T18N-R12E Tulsa County.
Motion by Charles Volturo, seconded by Roy Kirby to approve DEQ Permit #WL000072160549, for the construction of 4,206 linear feet of six inch PVC for potable water line.

For: Young-yes, Martin-yes, Kirby-yes, and Volturo-yes. Against: None

Motion carried.
B. Information and discussion by Charles Volturo regarding the possibility of cost sharing with developers on  new lines.

The general consensus of the board was it may be against our principle charter to finance a developer's waterline.  We need to get our attorney’s opinion.

9. BOARD MEMBERS’ COMMENTS AND DISCUSSION: 
The board of Directors would like to see a report listing all of the new housing developments that are being built in the district. 

10. MANAGER’S  REPORT:
Dorothy reported that she had sent a letter to Anthony Wilkins at the City of Tulsa requesting a six-inch meter for the vault at 131st and Lewis.  
Past due customers were not disconnected last month because of the extreme heat.

The accounting firm doing the required Audit between the District and the City of Glenpool had visited the office today to review the documents they would need from the District to do their work.

Rodney Breeze is scheduled to perform our annual valve maintenance on August 25th.

The Employee Policy Committee of Bill, Bergen, and Pat were given the revised Employee Policy books for review.  When their review is completed, the committee will meet and work on the final copy for review and approval by the Board. 
ADJOURNMENT:

Motion: There being no further business, a motion was made by Roy Kirby and seconded by Bill Martin to adjourn the meeting at 8:35: pm.   
For: Young-yes, Martin-yes, Kirby-yes, and Volturo-yes.  Against: None.  Motion carried.

Minutes recorded by tape and Cindy Hubbell; reviewed by Dorothy Greek
.

